MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday

March 28-29, 2006

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday & Wednesday, March 28-29, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President; Mr. Henry Butta; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney, Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro, Mr. Richard Goodall, Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. Joshua Michael and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Dr. Queral was absent on Tuesday and attended the meeting on Wednesday, March 29, 2006 due to family illness.  Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell was absent from the entire meeting due to family illness.

Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

	GOOD NEWS ITEM

CONSENT AGENDA
	Dr. Grasmick explained that the MSDE has partnered with the World Bank in an International Leadership Network noting that the MSDE is the only State Department of Education to be accepted in this partnership. Dr. Grasmick reported that, as a result of this partnership, the Department was listed in the literature produced by the World Bank. She congratulated and introduced Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division for Leadership Development. 

Ms. Cary thanked Dr. Jim Foran, Executive Director, High School and Postsecondary Initiatives and her team of staff for their work and support in this endeavor. She said that this partnership enables her staff to exchange promising practices with their counterparts around the world. She said that her team is seeking to partner with an Institute in Beijing, China to conduct a math/science Research Project. She reported that both she, along with Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Foran would be delivering a report at an International Conference being held in Beijing. Ms. Cary thanked the Board for their support and leadership.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 10) 

Approval of Minutes of February 28-March 1, 2006 

Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)

Budget Adjustments for February 2006

	THE CROSSROADS SCHOOL-SIXTH GRADE CLASS HISTORY PROJECT

COMAR 13A.09.09.10 (AMEND) EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS IN NONPUBLIC SCHOOLS

SCHOOL READINESS REPORT

UPDATE ON IMPLEMENTATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE MARYLAND PARENT ADVISORY COUNCIL (MPAC)

SUPERINTENDENT OF THE YEAR

SOCIAL STUDIES VOLUNTARY STATE CURRICULUM UPDATE

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENED

LEGAL ARGUMENTS

MARYLAND STATE PLAN FOR ADULT EDUCATION AND FAMILY LITERACY

ANNUAL REPORTS CONCERNING MANAGERIAL AND EDUCATION PROGRESS IN THE BCPSS AND THE PGPSS

STATE LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

RECESS

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENED

BALTIMORE CITY PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEM

OPINIONS
	Dr. Grasmick introduced Scott Raymond, Vice President – Education, Living Classrooms Foundation and informed the Board of her visit to The Crossroads School, a Maryland charter public middle school drawing students from five low-performing elementary schools in East Baltimore. Dr. Grasmick said that The Crossroads School was very impressive and, since its inception, has met the AYP in every subgroup. She explained that The Living Classrooms Foundation (LCF) has been a partner with the MSDE for many years and that LCF created The Crossroads School in 2002

Mr. Raymond introduced four students who reported on a project begun by 48 sixth grade students in the fall of 2004 in which they chronicled the lives of two great Americans, Frederick Douglass and Isaac Myers. He said the project has been published into book form entitled The Rising Tides of Freedom: Frederick Douglass and Isaac Myers, Baltimore Freedom Fighters.

The following students reported on this project and how it has affected each of their lives:

· Susana Carranza, Co-editor

· Brittany Syria-Munos, PR/Marketing

· Najee Rollins, Co-editor

· James Townes, PR/Marketing

Mr. Raymond introduced Christina Pagliananuan, Project Coordinator, Turning the Corner Achievement Program. The students presented each Board Member with an autographed copy of the book. Mr. Raymond explained that the proceeds from the sale of the book will provide scholarships for students.

Board members commended the group for their excellent efforts in this Project. Dr. Grasmick urged Board Members to visit The Crossroads School to see excellence at work.

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, explained a request for permission to publish amendments for emergency adoption to COMAR 13A.09.09 Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools.  He said these amendments would permit nonpublic schools approved under COMAR 13A.09.09 to establish written policies and procedures for early admission of a child demonstrating capabilities that warrant early admission into Nursery School (age 3), Nursery School (age 4) and Kindergarten.  He explained that there is no provision for a waiver of the age eligibility requirements in COMAR which has generated concern among many non-public school staff and some parents with children born between September 2 and December 31.

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board granted permission to submit to the Administrative, Executive, and Legislative Review Committee (AELR) the proposed amendments to COMAR 13A.09.09 Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools for emergency adoption. (In Favor – 10) 

Dr. Grasmick stated that statistics show that the first five years of a child’s life are a critical time for learning.  She explained that for the past five years, Maryland has been asking kindergarten teachers to evaluate their students as to their readiness for school.  She introduced Dr. Rolf Grafwallner, Assistant State Superintendent Division of Early Childhood Development, to discuss the results of the evaluation conducted in the Fall of 2005.  Dr. Grasmick acknowledged those in the audience who are instrumental in providing early childhood education.  She also reported that the MSDE is the only State Education Agency in the nation that conducts such a comprehensive evaluation of early childhood education.

Dr. Grafwallner reported that the evaluation showed that children who started the 2005/06 school year were found to be better prepared than in any past years.  He reported that 81 percent of kindergarten students attend an all-day program and that substantial gains have been made across all domains of learning in early childhood education.  He reported on the overall improvements to closing the achievement gap made by many subgroups such as African American, Hispanic, low income and children with disabilities. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Dr. Grafwallner explained that there has been significant growth in the areas of math and science as a result of providing a curricular framework in pre-school programs.  He distributed a brochure entitled, Getting Ready, which will be distributed to all local jurisdictions and will contain inserts which reflect local statistics on school readiness.  Board members requested data comparing county results on a year-to-year basis.  Dr. Grasmick said that she will provide a three-year comparison of the combined scores to allow Board Members to view trends in school readiness. 

Ms. Liz Carman, Kindergarten Teacher at Johnnycake Elementary School in Baltimore County, discussed the process used in her school to assess each student’s progress throughout the school year. She discussed the various reports that can be used to set up and maintain programs for each child.

Ms. Mary Ellen Young, Nationally Accredited Family Child Care Provider in Bowie, Maryland, thanked the Board and Dr. Grasmick for acknowledging the work of child care providers in Maryland.  She said it is rewarding to be viewed as early education providers rather than babysitters.  She discussed the Maryland Model for School Readiness (MMSR), a program which gives child care providers initiatives to work with and offers grants to enable providers to become credentialed.  She concluded by saying that the State has made a positive move in recognizing child care providers as early educators.

Dr. Root thanked the group and all others in the audience who have made contributions in this important area of learning.

Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that the Maryland Parent Advisory Board (MPAC) was established in 2003 to provide recommendations to the Department and the Board regarding how to engage parents in schools and in their children’s learning.  She said that in August 2005 Esther Parker, Chair of MPAC and former Maryland PTA President, gave a report to the Board on the recommendations of MPAC. 

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Support, Ann Chafin, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, and Maureen Moran, Director, Office of Academic Policy, to report on the progress that has been made by the Department in implementing the MPAC recommendations. 

Ms. Chafin explained that the Department has made progress in all five themes: communication, leadership, training, partnership and accountability.  She noted that the Division of Student and School Services has been renamed as the Division of Student, Family and School Support to stress the important role that families play in their child’s education.  She reported on a new interdepartmental team which was formed to unify efforts to support family involvement within the Department. Ms. Chafin said that the team is charged with developing strategies to support implementation of the recommendations in the MPAC report. 

Ms. Moran discussed the establishment of the Superintendent’s Family Involvement Council which will act in an advisory capacity to the State Superintendent.  She said the group is comprised of a diverse group of parents, school system administrators, and community leaders from across the State. Ms. Moran said the role of the new council will expand beyond the identification of ways to involve parents in their children’s education, as members will advise the Superintendent on the implementation of the MPAC recommendations and provide input on multiple educational issues that impact families.

In response to a suggestion by Dr. Allen, Dr. Carter reported that there is ministerial and library personnel representation on the Council. 

Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick thanked the group for their excellent work and presentation.

The Superintendent explained that the Public School Superintendents Association of Maryland (PSSAM) annually selects a local superintendent of schools as Maryland Superintendent of the Year.  She said that this individual is selected on the basis of his/her leadership for learning, communication skills, professionalism and community involvement.  She introduced Jim Lupis, Executive Director of PSSAM, to present the Superintendent of the Year.

Mr. Lupis introduced Dr. Wendell Teets of Garrett County.  He explained that Dr. Teets was instrumental in upgrading the courses in Garrett County to provide a more rigorous curriculum.  Mr. Lupis also noted Dr. Teets’ excellent cooperation with county government and his ability to maintain fiscal responsibility for his school system. 

Dr. Teets expressed his deep appreciation for this award since it is awarded by his peers.  He explained that he shares the award with his staff, his students and his board of education in Garrett County.  Dr. Teets reported on a recent robotics contest in which students from the two high schools in Garrett County competed against other students in the State.  He noted that the Garrett County students won the statewide contest and will be competing in a national competition.  Dr. Teets told the Board that, among other excellent endeavors in the County, the Garrett County Commissioners are providing scholarships to all high school graduates in Garrett County to attend the two-year community college.  He thanked Dr. Grasmick and the Board for their continued support of education leaders in the State.

Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented Dr. Teets with an award and thanked him for his excellent leadership.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dixie Stack, Director, Curriculum, Division of Instruction, and reminded the Board that a draft of the VSC in Social Studies was presented to them in January. She said that Ms. Stack would respond to questions and feedback received from the Board on the expert review of the Maryland VSC in Social Studies conducted by Westat.

Ms. Stack introduced Dr. Stephen Frantzich, Professor at the US Naval Academy and Mr. Rex Shepard, Supervisor of Social Studies, Baltimore County Public Schools, who reviewed the document for Westat.  She explained that the staff is in the process of reviewing the glossary in response to Board Member concerns.  She also explained that the concern by Board members about the lack of diversity among the expert reviewers is problematic, since there is a lack of diversity among experts in the field of social studies.  She said that the MSDE Equity Office reviewed the document closely and responded to the diversity issues and concerns of the Board.

Dr. Frantzich described the VSC as a very comprehensive rigorous set of standards.  He noted that the glossary is comparable to those in many other states. 

Mr. Shepard discussed the problem of time constraints in the school year to provide information to students.  He said that he feels that the VSC document provides the necessary guidance with flexibility. 

Ms. Stack said that district visits to gather feedback will be conducted and suggested that the document be presented for approval at the June Board Meeting.

In response to a question by Josh Michael, Mr. Shepard noted that twentieth century history has not been dealt with in the framework enough but that the staff is working on this problem.  He said this is another example of the constraints of sufficient instructional time.

In response to a concern by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Grasmick explained that the document is a guide for local jurisdictions but that the curriculum is developed locally.  She agreed to arrange a work session for the Board to provide them with examples of the curriculum provided to teachers by the school systems.

Dr. Root thanked the group for their presentation.

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(I) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, March 28,m 2006 in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All Board members were present except Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral and Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell.  In addition to Dr. Nancy Grasmick, the following MSDE staff members were present:  Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dick Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Anthony L. South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth Kameen, Jackie La Fiandra, and Demetria Titus were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:45 p.m.

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

· Deitra F. Higgs v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – termination of a contractual teacher for allegedly orchestrating and/or encouraging an adult companion to assault and batter a student

· Mohammad Bodaghi v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – provisional teacher’s dispute over unsatisfactory evaluation for the 2002-2003 school year and subsequent non-renewal of contract.

The State Board also authorized the issuance of four pending opinions and one order.  They were:

· Mary Day v. Howard County Education Association – union’s statutory duty of fair representation

· Ryan Hertz v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education  - student suspension

· Patricia Hoffler-Riddick v. Board of Education of Prince George’s County – employee placed on administrative leave without pay

· Whyette Wilkins v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – termination of Chief Financial Officer

· Debra Wolf v. Allegany County Board of Education – order of dismissal

The Board delayed issuance of MMCI v. Howard County Board of Education – charter school funding.

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on charter school issues in Anne Arundel County.

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on the Vaughn G. mediation.

Dr. Grasmick provided information to the Board on the various searches for and appointments of superintendents.

Dr. Grasmick addressed several test security issues.  The Board took no action on the above four items.

The Board addressed several internal management issues.  They were candidate questions for recruitment for the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners and the evaluation of the State Superintendent and Board Executive Director.

The Executive Session ended at 2:00 p.m.

The Board reconvened in public session at 2:10 p.m.

The State Board heard oral arguments in the following appeals:

Adel C. Gorden v. Prince George’s County Board of Education

UMOJA Academy v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners

Dr. Sanders introduced Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career, Technology and Adult Learning, and Patricia Bennett, Program Manager, Adult Education and Literacy Services Branch. Ms. Oliver explained that the State Board is being asked to review and approve revisions to the Maryland State Plan for Adult Education and Family literacy and approve its extension for FY 2007. She said that to access federal funds for FY 07, Maryland must extend its existing State Plan for one additional year while the federal Workforce Investment Act (WIA) is being reauthorized.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved two revisions to the Maryland State Plan for Adult Education and Family Literacy and its extension. (In favor – 10)

The Superintendent explained that, by statute, the Department is required to submit Annual Reports to the Governor and Leadership of the General Assembly concerning managerial and education progress in the Baltimore City Public Schools and the Prince George’s County Public Schools.  She distributed two letters prepared by her and the Board’s President and asked for Board acceptance of the letters.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the Board accepted the letters which will be sent to the Governor and leadership of the General Assembly. (In favor – 10)

Renee Spence, Executive Director, Government Relations, gave a brief overview of the more than 2850 bills presented in the 2006 Maryland General Assembly thus far.  She explained that the Department staff tracked approximately twenty percent of those bills.  Ms. Spence distributed a list of proposed legislation and commented briefly on those which are relevant to education. 

Dr. Grasmick acknowledged John Woolums, Director of Governmental Relations for the Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE), for his diligence in monitoring and lobbying for education in Maryland.  She also congratulated Ms. Spence for her hard work and diligence as well. 

She introduced Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent of Schools, Division of Business Services, who discussed the recently adopted FY 2007 Education Budget. 

Ms. Clapsaddle said that the MSDE Headquarters Budget, Aid to Education Budget, and Funding for Educational Organizations increases by $562 million and funding for the mandated Bridge to Excellence formulas increases by $398 million.  She said the Maryland General Assembly demonstrated its strong commitment to education in its approach to the FY 2007 budget proposed by the Governor. 

She noted that the Headquarters initiatives have been sustained in the budget and that the budget does reflect the transfer of the Child Care Development Fund of $107 million and 6 positions from the Department of Human Resources for the Child Care Subsidy Program.  She said that there is funding provided for state employee salary adjustments and future enhancements to teacher and employee pensions. 

Renee Spence introduced staff who serve as legislative representatives for their divisions and thanked them for the excellent support they provide in monitoring the actions of the Maryland General Assembly.

Dr. Root announced that the Board is recessing to have dinner with the members of the Elementary and Secondary School Principals’ Associations at the Wyndham Hotel at 6:30 p.m.

Pursuant to §10-502(a)(iii) and §10-508(a)(7) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, March 28, 2006 in the 7th Floor Board Room at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building immediately after the open session meeting beginning at 4:35 p.m.  All Board members were present except Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral and Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell.  Assistant Attorneys General Elizabeth Kameen and Demetria Titus were present along with Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dick Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

The Board deliberated the two cases heard in oral argument:

· Adel Gorden v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – termination of tenured teacher for incompetence and insubordination

· UMOJA Academy v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – denial of charter school application

Opinions in both cases will be announced publicly at upcoming Board meetings.  The Executive Session ended at 5:30 p.m.

Dr. Root reconvened the Board at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, March 29, 2006.  Dr. Queral was in attendance at this meeting and Ms. Bell was absent. 

Dr. Grasmick commended the staff of the Department for their collaboration and continuing hard work on behalf of the students in Baltimore City.  She said that Maryland has had a strong accountability system since 1991 as a result of the Sondheim Commission which provided Maryland with a blueprint for effectiveness.  She recounted the various actions taken and remediation made throughout the years to assist in bringing the Baltimore City Public School System (BCPSS) out of corrective action.  She reported on the Bridge to Excellence which provided additional funding for the schools but required strategic plans be presented to the State Board for review.  Dr. Grasmick explained that BCPSS is required to present a Master Plan for its schools which must be approved by the State Board.  She reminded the Board that it did not approve the Plan in December and noted that State law provides that the State Superintendent can direct changes in the master plan focused on meeting the goals of student achievement.  Dr. Grasmick went on to explain that there are 54 schools that are performing below standards in the City and that she will be making an important recommendation regarding those schools.

Assistant Attorney General Elizabeth Kameen assured the Board of its authority and obligation to take action in the event a school system does not fulfill its obligations under federal law, No Child Left Behind; State law, the Bridge to Excellence Act; and, State education regulations.

Dr. Grasmick said that any action taken at this meeting does not reflect on the pride she and the Board have for many of the teachers and administrators in the Baltimore City Public School System.

Dr. Tom Rhoades, Director, Comprehensive Planning and School Support Office, explained the process and makeup of the Review Panel for the BCPSS Master Plan Update.  He said that the panel was unanimous in its findings that the resubmitted 2005 Master Plan Update is not approved.  He explained that nearly 48 percent of the strategies and actions proposed and agreed to by BCPSS in previous documents have been either not implemented fully or not implemented at all. Dr. Rhoades discussed the Panel’s findings in the following overarching areas: Organization, Instruction, School Safety and Climate, High School Graduation and Student Support and Technical Reviews. 

Dr. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Support, stated that the consensus among the Panel was that the Plan submitted was a “good start but that it was not yet a doable plan that had unrealistic expectations.”  She provided the following Panel recommended actions:

1. The resubmitted 2005 Master Plan Update by the BCPSS is not approved;

2. The BCPSS is directed to submit a new Master Plan in October 2006 that covers school years 2006-2007 and 2007-2008, and that addresses the findings in the Report of the Review Panel;

3. BCPSS is directed to take interim actions to address the urgent findings in the Report. These interim actions will take form in the BCPSS Corrective Actions currently before the State Board.

Ann Chafin, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, listed the seven tiered requirements for BCPSS in Restructuring Implementation.  She noted that schools listed in Tier 6 would provide BCPSS with the option to choose a third-party entity to take over the schools management or that they would become a Public Charter School.  She reported that schools listed under Tier 7 would be taken over by a third-party entity selected by the MSDE.

Mr. Tufaro said that the BCPSS needs to address staffing, finances, and declining student enrollment in its Master Plan. 

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick said that the Board would receive a template of the BCPSS Master Plan prior to its required deadline date of October 2006.  There was brief discussion about the BCPSS budget, school safety and professional development for non-certificated teachers in Baltimore City.  The Board made several suggestions and expressed its concern over school safety during this period of adjustment. 

Upon motion by Dr. Queral, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous approval, the Board approved the recommendations of the Review Panel. (In Favor – 11)

Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous approval, the Board approved the 2006 Systemic Corrective Actions for BCPSS. (In Favor – 11)

In response to questions by Mr. Disney, Dr. Grasmick explained that the Department would issue a Request For Information (RFI) to investigate interested parties to take over the high schools specified under Tier 7 in the Restructuring Implementation.

Mr. Brooks expressed his reservations about a third party taking over the specified high schools listed in Tier 7.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous approval, the Board approved the Requirements for Schools in Restructuring Implementation Tiers 1-6 and agreed to vote separately on the Tier 7 Implementation. (In Favor – 11)

Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Butta, the Board approved the Requirements for Schools in Restructuring Implementation Tier 7. Mr. Brooks dissented. (In Favor – 10; Dissent - 1)

Dr. Root said that “the school system did not get into the present situation by leadership doing their jobs. This is about education and education only and, more importantly, the lack thereof. It is also not about money. Baltimore City has the third highest level of funding in the State of Maryland. We hope these actions will put the Baltimore City schools on the road to success.”

Dr. Grasmick expressed her gratitude to the staff that had one goal in mind, “How can we provide education to the students in Baltimore City?”

Ms. Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· Mary Day v. Howard County Education Association and Maryland State Teachers Association

Appeal in breach of fair representation – denied attorneys fees but awarded union dues

· Ryan Hertz v. Anne Arundel County Board of education
Student suspension – local board affirmed

· Patricia Hoffler-Riddick v. Board of Education of Prince George’s County
Appeal of administrative leave without pay – local board affirmed

· Wynette Wilkins v. Prince George’s County Board of Education
Appeal of termination of Chief Financial Office – local board affirmed

Ms. Kameen announced the following Order:

· Debra Wolf v. Allegany County Board of Education
Appeal of non-renewal of teaching contract – Order of Dismissal as untimely plea

Dr. Root announced that the Board would have lunch with a group of Teachers of the Year following the Board meeting.

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous approval, the Board Meeting adjourned at 11:35 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary/Treasurer
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